
Swedish Democrats

The trend on the continent to the destruction of the main centre left and
centre right parties continues apace. The Social Democrats and the Christian
Democrats in most countries have lost their supremacy as leading parties
capable of polling well and even forming majority governments. That is so pre
Euro and twentieth century.

Sweden still has a government led by the Social Democrats, though it is a
minority administration that needs the good will of a number of opposition
parties to allow it to pass a budget and stay in office, even with its
coalition partners the Greens making it a larger minority. The latest polls
for the forthcoming General Election show a strong spurt in the performance
of the Swedish Democrats, a populist anti immigration party. The other
parties regard the Swedish Democrats as unacceptable and wish to keep them
out of government. Polling at 20% in the latest surveys, the SD remain around
5% below the Social Democrats.

Italy has established a government out of the Lega and Five Star, two
challenger parties that did better than the Socialists and Forza, itself a
remodelled centre right party to displace the Christian Democrats more than
twenty years ago. Spain still has a Socialist led government, but in a
minority and needing to do deals with the challenger parties to get anything
through.

So what do these new parties want? They want some relaxation of EU budget
controls. Several of them want a reduction in migration into the EU and a
change of policy towards economic migrants. Many will be happy to stay with
the EU but want it substantially reformed, whilst others think the EU is a
big part of the problem and openly campaign to quit the Euro or leave the EU
altogether.

The EU needs to think carefully how it responds to these mass movements. So
far the Commission seems to think it can just ignore these elections. Even
more bizarre is the way traditional parties just accept their fate and do
nothing to get back in touch with voters as that would require standing up to
the EU.

Chequers explained: the EU is just
offering a costly Withdrawal Agreement
for now.

There is no chance of the government securing a legally binding agreement
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that implements all the proposals in the Chequers paper. The EU has made that
clear, and the government itself has said it will need to make more
compromises. This implies it will give the EU more wins over and above those
included in the Chequers draft.

We need to remember what the EU has in mind and what Chequers glosses over in
the negotiations to date. The EU wants the UK to sign a Withdrawal Agreement
before we leave. This would bind us in to the EU for a further 21 months,
require us to pay an estimated £39bn, much of it over the next two years, and
would prevent us from exploiting any of the benefits of Brexit in terms of UK
legislative change from EU laws, and deny us new trade deals with non EU
countries. I have never seen the rationale for such an Agreement from the UK
point of view. Delay is particularly frustrating. What could we agree in 21
months that we have been unable to agree in the 33 months from the vote until
official exit day? Why is more business uncertainty after March 2019 a good
thing, when Remain tell us it is bad thing prior to departure?

The UK government has in mind a Future Comprehensive Partnership. The EU sees
this as meaning the UK will have to sign an EU Association Agreement,
normally reserved for countries wanting to join the EU to bring them more
formally into line with EU legal requirements. No-one thinks there will be a
full Association Agreement ready to sign before March 2019 so it would be a
promissory note of a possible Agreement. Why would any government wish to
sign away so much money in a Withdrawal Agreement when the prize it says it
wants will not be properly defined or legally binding at the same time?

Many people including me think an Association Agreement would be a bad idea.
It would bind us into the rules of the single market – just for goods under
the Chequers model but for the whole thing according to Mr Barnier. The EU
would then want budget contributions, powers for the European Court and the
rest of their mantra that you have to observe all the rules and pay the bills
if you want to remain in the single market.

Understanding this Vote Leave campaigned to leave the single market and
customs union as part of leaving the EU. Dressing up belonging as some new
Partnership will not wash with Leave voters, and will not wash in its
Chequers form with the EU. The one thing many people can unite behind is in
ruling out signing the Withdrawal Agreement, as that on its own is very
clearly a bad deal.

A new migration policy

Amber Rudd told us there would be a government White Paper on a new migration
policy for the UK durng the first winter after the Brexit vote. Iain Duncan
Smith did a lot of work on what one could look like and sent it to her. 2
years on from the decision to leave we still await the government’s
proposals. We are told they are coming soon. I would like them to be ready
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for our exit on 29 March 2019, the date the PM has promised again for us to
leave in accordance with the legislation now passed.

Iain’s ideas revolve around the current government policy of bringing net
migration down to tens of thousands from the quarter of million level that
has been common in recent years. That should not cause the PM problems as she
has defended this target and repeated it in the 2017 election. He proposes in
line with the official Leave campaign that the new policy should not give
preference to people from the EU over people from the rest of the world.
There should be common criteria for assessing eligibility.

Students coming to study at recognised universities and Colleges should be
free to come. Anyone with their own means should be welcome. Anyone with high
level qualifications or with skills we are short of should be permitted.
Anyone coming to visit, to travel, to be a tourist would of course be
welcome.The new controls would operate on anyone coming from the EU as well
as elsewhere who wanted to come to look for a job or take up a low paid job,
who would need benefit top ups and social housing. The UK would of course
continue to offer asylum where appropriate.

We want a policy which is good for the UK economy and fair to all from around
the world. We want people who come to settle here to have access to good
affordable housing and decently paid employment. We also want that for all
those already here and born here, at a time when lower wages have been kept
down and when housing in many areas is in short supply. The sooner we have a
fair and sensible migration policy, the sooner we can get on top of the
housing and pay issues.

Doctors lists

According to a recent press report some doctors’ lists are out of date and
inaccurate. This is worrying in itself, as doctors do need to know who they
are responsible for and to whom they should provide treatment. It is also
worrying for taxpayers, if it means that the NHS is paying doctors for
patients who do not exist, or who have died, or who are counted twice by
being on more than one list.

I raised the general issue recently about the delays and errors taking on
board the death of an individual once it is properly reported to the state’s
very own Registrar. This is one more feature of the system. The Tell Us Once
addition to Registration, or the act of registering itself, should trigger
the automatic updating of the relevant GP’s list. Individuals registering a
death are asked to take in the dead person’s NHS card, and the death is
registered in full knowledge of their full name, address and National
Insurance number. This should make updating the doctors records in an age of
fast computers very easy.
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When the Coalition looked at the topic of doctors lists in 2010 they
estimated 2.8m patients registered in error.

Give free enterprise a chance

The Prime Minister usually includes in her big speeches praise for free
enterprise. She appreciates that the Conservatives need to make the case for
economic freedoms, for the role of profit and reward in driving investment
and beneficial change, for a tax system which allows those who work hard and
venture their own effort and money to keep sufficient of it , and for
competitive markets which can serve customers well. She also knows that
government does need to intervene to prevent monopoly and abuse of commercial
power ,and to ensure those who cannot easily compete are looked after or
given better chances in life to do well.

In order to see these grand aims through, she needs to look at the balance of
what government Ministers and officials are doing and saying. Government is
coming across as keener to put taxes up and to find new taxes than to cut
them, thanks to the Treasury. The government is ready to ban or regulate
things they do not like, often in a good cause, but less forthcoming about
how they can encourage or get out of the way of new ideas and better services
and goods for the market that do not pose particular problems.

I have often commented on the damage done to the housing and car markets by
higher taxes. There has also been the additional business rate burden imposed
on some shops from the Business rate revaluation, at a time when traditional
shops need all the help they can get to compete with internet suppliers. The
Treasury seems to want to tax new technology businesses more when the UK is
good at them and is attracting many of the great world names here to grow and
expand. Would a unilateral declaration of tax war on this sector be a good
idea when many other countries would like those jobs and investments?

The decision to make larger shops charge 5p for a plastic bag has certainly
changed behaviour and greatly reduced demand for plastic bags. The new sugar
tax is designed to cut the output and sales of certain soft drinks, to be
followed by a possible ban on selling energy drinks to young people to reduce
sales and output of others. The sale of most old ivory in our successful
auction houses has been banned, diverting that business abroad.

Rich Non Doms have been persuaded to leave by new tax rules, taking their
money with them. Russia remains sanctioned with the Uk leading the charge to
toughen the regime against her more.

Many of these measures individually have a good cause or a good case behind
them. The government, however, needs to be aware that if it appears that it
bans and taxes parts of free enterprise where it thinks it does harm, and
does not do the opposite for the many areas where it does good, it undermines
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the PM’s support for the system itself. Much of what people like about their
modern lives comes from the amazing dynamism of free enterprise, from the
digital revolution it is pioneering and from entrepreneurial businesses whose
owners and creators become very rich. People like today’s smart phones,
computer pads, streamed videos and film, the wide variety of entertainment on
offer, modern cars and better appointed homes. Competitive markets give us
these. The countries that do best are the ones that are most positive and
helpful to the system that delivers so much progress.


